
 

 

 
 
 
 

Minutes 
 
Meeting name 
 

Charging Delivery Body -  Meeting 4  

Time 10am – 1pm  

 
Date of meeting 

 
29th January 2018 

 
Location 

 
National Grid Offices, Strand, London  

 

Attendees 
 
Name 
 

Initials Organisation 

Charging Delivery Body Members  
Andy Burgess (AB) Chair - Ofgem 

Bali Virk  (BV) 
Technical Secretary - National Grid (Lead 
Secretariat) 

David Wildash  (DW) National Grid (Lead Secretariat) 
Lee Wells (LW) Northern Powergrid 
Paul McGimpsey (PMcG) SP Distribution and SP Manweb 
Oliver Day (OD) UK Power Networks 
Simon Yeo (SY) Western Power Distribution  
Rachel Tullis (RT) National Grid (System Operator) 
Teresa Thompson  (TT)  National Grid (Code Administrator)  
Angelo Fitzhenry (AF) ElectraLink 
Nigel Bessant  (NB) Scottish & Southern Electricity Networks 
Tony McEntee (TMcE) Electricity North West  
Apologies   
Nicholas Rubin  (NR) Elexon 
Frances Warburton  (FW) Ofgem  
John Twomey (JT) National Grid (Code Administrator) 
Louise Schmitz (LS) National Grid (System Operator) 
Other Attendees   
Judith Ross (JR) Ofgem  
Edda Dirks  (ED) Ofgem 
Chris Brown  (CB) Ofgem  
Andrew Self  (AS) Ofgem 

Stephen Perry (SP)  Ofgem  

Observers   
Kate Dooley  (KD) Energy UK  
 
All presentations given at this meeting can be found http://www.chargingfutures.com/whats-
happening/charging-delivery-body/ 
 
 

1 1 Introductions & apologies  
 
1.1 Kate Dooley, representing Energy UK (EUK), was introduced to the group as an Observer 

of the Charging Delivery Body (CDB). 

http://www.chargingfutures.com/whats-happening/charging-delivery-body/
http://www.chargingfutures.com/whats-happening/charging-delivery-body/
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1.2 Apologies were received from Nicholas Rubin from Elexon.  Rachel Tullis confirmed that 

she was Louise Schmitz’s alternate and Teresa Thompson confirmed that she was John 
Twomey’s alternate for the meeting.     

 
 

2  Approval of Draft Minutes  
 

2.1  AB asked CDB members if they had any further changes to the draft minutes from the 
CDB meeting held on 29th November. No further changes were raised and it was agreed 
that the minutes are to be published on the Charging Futures website. 
 

2.2 AB asked CDB members if they agreed for the minutes to be reviewed and signed off via 
email to speed up the current process.  It was agreed by the CDB members that 5 days for 
signing off the minutes was reasonable, and BV confirmed that the CDB Terms of 
Reference would be updated to reflect this.  

 
Action CDB42: BV to update the CDB TOR to reflect the approval of the CDB 
minutes  

 
2.3 JR informed CDB members that going forward the criteria for an Observer at the CDB 

would be that individuals should have previously attended a Charging Futures Forum to 
ensure they understand the wider policy context that the CDB is operating within .  BV 
stated that the Lead Secretariat would update the CDB Terms of reference to reflect this. 
 
Action CDB43: BV to update the CDB TOR to reflect the criteria for an Observer  
 

2.4 JR explained that on this occasion, none of the individuals who expressed an interest in 
attending the CDB as an observer had been to the Forum in November 2017. Ofgem had 
decided that since EUK had been represented at the Forum by a colleague of KD, it would 
be useful for KD to attend.  

 

 
3.1 Action CDB33: DW informed CDB members that the Lead Secretariat had been working 

with Power Responsive colleagues to identify potential membership gaps for demand 
users who would be interested in the developments in Charging Futures. To ensure that 
demand users and smaller players are aware of the work that is currently taking place in 
Charging Futures, the Lead Secretariat gave presentations at the Power Responsive 
Flexibility Forum and had also been invited to present at the Renewable Energy 
Association combined forum. DW confirmed that the Lead Secretariat would use the 
Power Responsive mailing list to advertise the educational webinars (see action CDB36). 
 

3.2 Action CDB34: DW shared two slides detailing Charging Futures analytics. The first slide 
detailed the email open and click rates of when Charging Futures email updates were 
sent, it also highlighted that all were above the industry open average rate. DW pointed out 
that the Charging Futures distribution list had grown from 78 in August 2017 to 322 in 
January 2018.  

 
3.3 The second slide detailed the usage of the Charging Futures website, highlighting the 

peaks and troughs of when new content was available.  The graph indicated a drop off at 
Christmas but then an increase after the Lead Secretariat presentation at the Power 
Responsive Flexibility forum. PMcG asked if the Lead Secretariat could identify the type of 
users that are clicking.  DW said that the Lead Secretariat would investigate this further. 
NB stated that it would be interesting to get update on the usage of the website when the 
Task Force material is live and when the webinars are available. 

 

3 Review of the Charging Delivery Body Actions Log 
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Action CDB44: Lead Secretariat to investigate whether it’s possible to create 
website analytics to see who has opened the Options Paper, once published 
 

3.4 Action CDB36:  BV updated CDB members that as a result of the feedback received at 
Charging Futures Forum there would be a series of webinar training sessions. The first 
webinar, “Introduction to Electricity Distribution Charging”, would be taking place on 29 th 
January in the afternoon. It would be facilitated by the Lead Secretariat, with CDB 
members SY and NB delivering the training.  BV informed the CDB that the webinars 
would be recorded and available to download from the website.   

 
3.5 On the 6th February, National Grid’s Electricity System Operator would host a webinar 

“Introduction to Electricity Transmission Charging”.  Further webinars are currently being 
planned and will be advertised via email or through the Charging Futures newsletter.  BV 
agreed to send through confirmed dates via email separately to CDB members, so they 
will be able to promote the webinars within their organisations. 

 
Action CDB45:  BV to send CDB members a list of confirmed webinars and link to 
the recorded webinars 

 
3.6 Action CDB37: BV stated that currently the Electricity System Operator would also be 

holding a series of Transmission Network Use of System (TNUoS) webinars, with the first 
webinar taking place on 2nd February, with further dates scheduled.  BV agreed to send 
through the dates to the CDB members to enable them to register for the events. 
 
Action CDB46: BV to send TNUoS webinar dates to CDB members  

 
3.7 AF confirmed that ElectraLink are currently reviewing all their training material and have a 

new market entrant who will be testing it. This is likely to become publicly available by 
April.  
 

3.8 BV confirmed that the Lead Secretariat would build a page on the website which will allow 
users to link through to charging material hosted on CDB member organisations’ 
respective websites.  
 
Action CDB47: Lead Secretariat to build page on the Charging Futures website to 
hold all training material 

 

 

4.1 DW presented a draft charging Futures Agenda for discussion. 
 

4.2 Refresher training:   DW asked CDB members if they felt it would be appropriate to run a 
repeat of the refresher introduction to charging training session or would the planned 
webinars that will be available on the Charging Futures website suffice.  TMcE stated that 
there was not huge uptake last time and that attendees that did attend did not ask a lot of 
questions. ED stated that if the charging enquiry desk was available we could use this 
place to ask any specific charging questions. It was agreed by members that the Charging 
enquiry desk should be made available.  

 
4.3 DW agreed that the Lead Secretariat would look at the number of people registered for the 

webinar and then decide if the refresher training is required. 
 

Action CDB48: Lead Secretariat to investigate registered interest for the webinars 
and make a decision with Ofgem on a refresher session at the next Forum 
 

4.4 Introduction: “You said and we did”, this is result of the feedback received after the last 
Forum. National Grid and Ofgem to jointly lead the session. 

4 Charging Futures Agenda 
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4.5 European Policy update : AB stated that he would cover this topic more broadly than 

simply covering charging, and including developments in the Clean Energy Package 
(CEP).  CDB members confirmed that they were in agreement with this approach and that 
a slightly longer time slot should be allocated to this    

 
4.6 Consumer voice : DW explained that through the feedback that was received from the 

November Forum it was identified that the consumer voice could be strengthened. CDB 
Members discussed that consumers are being represented on the Task Force groups by 
Citizen’s Advice and that they have an opportunity at meetings to discuss any concerns 
that they may have.  AB suggested that the Lead Secretariat with Ofgem, investigate the 
option of having a representative from another organisation with an understanding of 
consumer issues to present to the Forum if we were unable to secure Citizens Advice as 
guest speaker.  

 
4.7 Panel Discussion, bringing new charging arrangements to life in tomorrow’s energy 

system: DW discussed that this slot could potentially be used to discuss Electric Vehicles 
(EVs), heat pumps and battery storage.  AB stated that the Smart Systems Forum meets 
three times a year and would be held the day before the Forum. This group is chaired by 
Ofgem and BEIS and will be discussing Electric Vehicles on 27th February.  CDB members 
agreed that it would be good to theme the panel on EVs and that the focus should be on 
Network Charging Issues, with consideration for how technical and charging solutions 
would need to be addressed.  Suggestions for potential panel members included 
representation from local government; the Office for Low Emission Vehicle (OLEV); and a 
Network Company who would be able to discuss their current plans.  OD stated that UKPN 
would be able to provide a panel member to support this.  
 
Action CDB49: DW /JR / ED to discuss and agree who should be invited  

 
4.8 Forum Workshop session: SP stated that this session would be used by the Access and 

Forward Looking Task Forces to give a key update on the progress currently being made 
by the Task Forces. The session will also be used to ask for stakeholder feedback on the 
Option Paper which is due to be published before the Forum. It was also noted that a 
similar session is scheduled for Glasgow on the 6 th March, to ensure a wide range of 
stakeholders are given the opportunity to participate. 
 

4.9 PMcG stated that attendees for the afternoon session would need to be brought up to 
speed with the developments within the Task Force.  DW informed CDB members that a 
preparatory podcast would be available prior to the Forum, which would detail what is 
happening in the Task Force groups and trail critical questions for discussion at the 
Forum afternoon session, to give attendees some time to think about these. 

 
4.10 CDB members also felt that a recap on the Targeted Charging Review (TCR) would be 

useful to set the scene, and that this should be done at the beginning of the afternoon.  
 

4.11 DW confirmed that the closing date to confirm attendance at the London or Glasgow 
Ofgem workshop is the 5th February. The Forum agenda will then be circulated to the 
attendee list.  

 
5.1 SP gave an update on the current progress of the Task Forces.  SP confirmed that the 

Task Forces have held three official meetings (and further meetings as a subgroup of 
workstream 4 of the Energy Networks Association (ENA) Open Networks Project) , the first 
of which was jointly between the ForwardLooking Charges and Access Task Forces.  Both 
Task Forces are currently working towards their first milestone of producing a document 
identifying the initial options and outlining the potential reform in early February.  The 
options are focused on five main areas: 

5 Access and Forward Looking Charges Task Force 
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 Access options – for both domestic/small non-domestic users, and larger non-
domestic users 

 Initial allocation and reallocation of rights 
 Structure of charges  

 Locational and temporal signals 

 Whole system charges  
 

5.2 NB expressed his concerns about the next stage, as there are so many options available  
and due to the in depth analysis that would have to be carried out, he questioned whether 
Ofgem felt that that the current timescales were realistic.  SP stated that timetable had 
been agreed, AB explained that Ofgem had little leeway with the timetable as this work 
has an interaction with the RII0-2 framework.  
 

5.3 A joint Task Force meeting will be held on the 20th February to assess the options and 
identify the links between them. The Task Force conclusion and recommendations will be 
published at the end of April.  Ofgem will then publish their initial proposals for any 
potential reform in the summer. 
 

5.4 LW asked what was planned after the summer once Ofgem publish their initial proposals. 
SP confirmed that a consultation would take place with a decision being taken at the end 
of the year. After that, depending on the outcome, a timeline would then be produced for 
any changes. AB confirmed that Ofgem have completed an internal review of what 
potentially would need to be changed, e.g. legislation and codes. 
 

5.5 DW discussed the need for the Task Forces papers to be circulated more quickly, and SP 
confirmed that ENA have received this feedback and are currently working to achieve this. 

 
6.1 AS gave a summary of the Workshops that were held in London and Glasgow in Q4 2017.  

AS stated that the London workshop was better attended than the Glasgow workshop. 
Attendance was industry focused, with limited consumer representation, particularly from 
large consumers. AS confirmed that Ofgem are currently looking at how they can best 
engage with stakeholders that were under-represented.  

 
6.2 Different options were discussed at the workshops and there was quite strong support for 

final demand facing the residual charges (via suppliers). Stakeholders also felt it was 
important to ensure a level playing field between generators and embedded generators.  
The option for gross charging had limited support due to the implementation challenges, 
particularly in relation to domestic and smaller non-domestic users.  There was a lot of 
support for fixed residual charges on the grounds that they could be more transparent and 
simpler than other options. AS stated that the detail of a fixed charging system would need 
to be considered carefully in relation to impacts on consumers.  Fixed charges could 
potentially be banded, with bands set by reference to use or capacity.  

 
6.3 Ofgem will be publishing a summary from the workshops, and further workshops will be 

held in London and Glasgow.  Ofgem are also commissioning consultants to help model 
the wider distribution impact. This work will take account of progress made by the two 
Task Forces. 
 

 
7.1 DCUSA - AF stated that DCP283, The Calculation of Generation Credits in the CDCM, 

had been voted on and that the votes are currently being counted.  AF also stated that 
ElectraLink administered 15 Working groups in the month of January, and that with the 
introduction of the Distribution Charging Methodologies Development Group (DCMDG) 

6 Target Charging Review update  

7 Updates on New Charging Modifications 
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change modifications have tailed off as all new charging modifications are expected to be 
discussed in DCMDG before being raised. 
 

7.2 CUSC – TT stated that for CMP250 it was determined that WACM 3 is the best solution to 
take forward. CMP261 is subject to a CMA appeal. CMP275 legal text is with the proposer. 
CMP282 has an implementation date of 1st April 2018. CMP283 has been implemented 
and can be closed.  CMP286 and CMP287 Work Group Meetings will be held on 12th 
March. 
 

7.3 TT highlighted that five to seven potential modifications are to be submitted to the CUSC 
Panel in February. LW suggested that Code Administrators could introduce a tick box on 
the Charging Modification Form to confirm that proposers have read the Charging Co-
ordination Guidance document, which can be found at 
http://www.chargingfutures.com/learn/guidance-for-raising-a-potential-change/ 

 

 
8.1 The key message agreed by the CDB to be presented at the code panel meetings  is:  

 Task Forces Options papers will be published over coming weeks. 
 

 
9.1 BV presented future meeting dates for Charging Delivery Body Meeting and Charging 

Futures Forum as detailed below: 
 
CFF 28th February, 10am to 5pm, Prospero House, Borough, London 
CDB 19th March – 10am to 1pm, National Grid Offices, Strand, London  
 
CDB 8th May – 10am to 1pm  
CFF 5th June – 10am to 5pm 
CDB 21st June – 2pm to 5pm 
 
CDB  4th September – 11am to 2pm  
CFF 25th September – 10am to 5pm  
CDB 15th October – 10am to 1pm 
 

 
10.1  LW gave an update on the Co-operative Energy Limited (CEL)’s last resort supply 

payment (LRSP claim), and steps being taken by DNOs to comply with their licence 
obligation in relation to this. AB said that there were a number of policy and process 
issues to consider in the consequential arrangements for the supplier of last resort.  
 

 

8 Key Messages To Be Shared With Code Panel Meetings 

9 2018 Meeting Dates For The Charging Delivery Body & Charging Futures Forum 

10 Any Other Business 

http://www.chargingfutures.com/learn/guidance-for-raising-a-potential-change/

